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Workforce Development Board Minutes

December 16, 2004
The Riverside County Workforce Development Board (WDB) held a general business meeting on December 16, 2004.  Chairman Jamil Dada called the meeting to order at 11:45 a.m.

Members in Attendance

Don Allard


Mary Ann Andreas

Michael Bracken

Claudia Castorena
Rick Collins


Jamil Dada


Greg Doonan


Bob Frost
Paul Hiller


Jim King


Richard Lemire

Bob Little
LuVerne Molberg

Ric Olalde


Steve Rockett


Salvatore Rotella
Sandra Schnack

Mark Smith


Diane Stuart


Jim Thomas
Ron Visser


Jess Vizcaino


Susan Wamsley

Members Absent
Ryan Acra

Lois Carson



John Ferrelli


Don Galleano
Jeffrey Hendrickson

Robert Rivera



Phil Rosentrater

Chuck Salcido

Donna Stone

Stan Stosel



Thomas Tomkins

Ron Vervick
Staff

Robin Zimpfer


Jerry Craig


Felicia Miller


Kathy Boyer

Nova Punongbayan

Sandi Jesser

Guests

Jaime Hurtado




Kenneth Clark




Susan Loew
Action Item #1.1 – Approve June 16, 2004 WDB Minutes
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board approve the June 16, 2004 WDB minutes.



Moved by Susan Wamsley, seconded by Richard Lemire; Mary Ann Andreas abstained because she did not attend the June 16 meeting.

Discussion:
On behalf of the board, Chairman Jamil Dada expressed condolences to Bob Frost on the recent loss of his mother.  He thanked members for their support and commitment during 2004.  Susan Wamsley will be retiring at the end of the year and was acknowledged for her dedication on the WDB.  Chairman Dada welcomed Ken Clark, Vice President of Citizens Business Bank, who currently sits on the San Bernardino County WIB.  Congratulations to Salvatore Rotella on recently being named Riverside Community College (RCC) Chancellor.  
Status:
Motion approved.

Action Item #1.2 – WDB Chair Election for 2005
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board elect Jim King as chair to preside over the WDB for 2005.



Moved by Don Allard, seconded by Michael Bracken.

Discussion:
Chairman Dada turned the meeting over to John Azzaretto, Chair of the Ad-Hoc Nominating Committee.



Mr. Azzaretto noted that Susan Wamsley and Bob Frost also comprise the nominating committee and would assist with the election.  He provided information as to the election process.  Due to the Brown Act, the vote would be conducted in public.  WDB Board members were asked to vote by raising the green or pink card at their table.  Mr. Azzaretto will read the names of the nominated members and verify who does or does not want to be considered for the chair position.  The chair and vice chair officers are restricted to private sector representatives only.  Each candidate will be given two minutes to make a presentation on why they want to be chair.



Members nominated were Jim King, Michael Bracken, Richard Lemire, Jamil Dada and Robert Little.  Mr. Bracken, Mr. Lemire and Mr. Little respectively declined their nominations.  Due to the provisions of the WDB Bylaws, at this time, Mr. Dada cannot serve another term as chair.  Hearing no other nominations from the floor, the nominations were closed.



Jim King informed that he is excited about the opportunity to serve as chair.  He noted the WDB will progress further with the involvement of other community groups and as the president of the RCC Foundation Board and president of the Valley Group, he would engage these groups in the workforce development system.  He thanked members for their support.



Chairman Dada added there will be a newspaper article in The Press Enterprise profiling Mr. King, recognizing his 35 years with The Gas Company and a leader in the Inland Empire who has touched many lives.  Chairman Dada informed that ten years ago, Mr. King had a stroke and had to go back to school to learn how to walk, talk, read and write.
Status:
Motion approved.
Action Item #1.3 – WDB Vice Chair Election for 2005
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board elect Jamil Dada as Vice Chair to preside over the WBD for 2005.


Moved by Ron Visser, seconded by Don Allard.

Discussion:
Mr. Azzaretto informed that members nominated for the position of vice chair were Jamil Dada, Richard Lemire, Diane Stuart, Mark Smith and Ric Olalde.  Ms. Stuart, Mr. Smith and Mr. Olalde all respectively declined the nomination.  Hearing no further nominations from the floor, the nominations were closed.



Jamil Dada commented that his second profession is being a member of the WDB and thanked the members and staff for teaching him more about workforce development.  He indicated he attaches great importance to his involvement with the board and is very engaged.   He is also active in Sacramento and Washington, DC.  He also noted he and Mr. King work well together.



Richard Lemire thanked Chairman Dada for his great service to the WDB as chair and that the WDB is much stronger because of his leadership.  He noted he was responsible for bringing Mr. Dada on board.   Mr. Lemire stated he has been a WDB member since 1996 and has much corporate knowledge and history of the board.  Since 2000, he has served as the Council for Youth Development (CYD) chair.  He reported that under his leadership, the CYD came together, learned their duties and prepared a strategic plan.  The CYD has been very successful and established Youth Opportunity Centers throughout the county.  Mr. Lemire has his own public relations business whose major client if Economic Council of the Pass Area Communities.



Jerry Craig reported that as per the Bylaws, the immediate past chair will also serve on the WDB Executive Committee.



Mr. Dada and Mr. Lemire were escorted out of the room, and members were asked to vote.  Mr. Frost and Ms. Wamsley tallied the votes, with the majority of members voting for Mr. Dada.   



After Mr. Dada and Mr. Lemire returned, Mr. Azzaretto presented Chairman Dada with a plaque as a token of the board’s appreciation for his dedication as the past chair.  At this time, Mr. Azzaretto turned the meeting back over to Chairman Dada.
Status:
Motion approved.

Action Item #1.4 – Amendments to the WDB Bylaws (Resolution No. 2002-365)
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board approve and adopt the following recommended amendments to the Bylaws with changes and that the WDB acknowledge inclusion of the mandated Workforce Investment Act (WIA) amendment requested by the state regarding board composition:
· (Amendment to Section III) In 2004, the WDB created a new Strategic Plan with new goals and strategies.  To support the Plan, the board dissolved old committees (except for the Council of Youth Development) and initiated three new committees: Community & Governmental Relations, Business Outreach Committee and Career Development Committee.  The chairs of each of the committees shall serve on the Executive Committee.

· [Append Section III (A)] In the event a new chair is elected, the most recent or incumbent chair shall serve on Executive Committee for continuity and leadership.
· (Append Section I) Each board member is permitted to designate a non-voting representative in his/her absence for discussion and resource purposes only.  However, the board member will be charged for his/her absence.
· [Amendment to Section I (F) 3 (3)] All members must attend the majority of meetings (60%).  There are four quarterly board meetings.  Each board member is to join one committee; each committee meets up to six times a year.  Each member must attend the majority of each committee and WDB meetings for the calendar year and are allowed to miss a total of four meetings.  Executive Committee members, who are also members of subcommittees, are allowed to miss a total of seven meetings and must attend the majority of each committee and board meetings for the calendar year.

· (Append Section III) That both private and public membership is given the opportunity to be considered as vice chairperson at the subcommittee level.  This would permit more active participation, creating a stronger private/public partnership.  As a stipulation, if a subcommittee chair steps down, a public sector member cannot be considered for the committee chairperson position.  In the event a committee chairperson steps down, the election process for chairperson shall be repeated.

· [Append Section I (C) 4] This is the only amendment mandated by the Workforce Investment Act and requested from the state regarding the board composition.  WIA regulations require two Economic Development positions [WIA section 117(b) (2)(A)(ii)-(v)].  The current Bylaws specify one Economic Development position; however, the WDB has met the mandated requirement.  The Operator of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) programs also represents the Economic Development Agency.  Therefore, the state has directed bylaws specify the Operator of HUD also represents the Economic Development position in order to fulfill the WIA requirement.

· (In line with Goal #5-Create Sustainability for the WDB Efforts) The Executive Committee approved establishing a 501(c)(3) in order to expand funding.  The Executive Committee will serve as the board of directors for the Foundation for Workforce Excellence. 


Moved by Susan Wamsley, seconded by John Azzaretto.

Discussion:
Nova Punongbayan distributed copies of the draft Bylaws.  She noted the old text has a line through it, and the new text is italicized.  During the year, WDB committees have made recommendations to amend the Bylaws which have been approved by the Executive Committee and need to be adopted by the WDB.  



Nova discussed the reasoning for the proposed Bylaw amendments.  The WDB created a strategic plan during 2004.  To support that plan and accomplish the new strategic goals, the old subcommittees were dissolved, and new subcommittees were established:  Business Outreach, Community & Governmental Relations and Career Development.    


In order to keep continuity of leadership, the Executive Committee approved having the most recent past chair serve on their committee.



Regarding non-voting and absenteeism, if a member is unable to attend a scheduled WDB/subcommittee meeting, the member is permitted to have a non-voting representative in his/her place in order to provide input to the board.  The absent WDB member would be charged with an absence.  Each member must volunteer to serve on a minimum of one subcommittee and attend the majority of committee/WDB meetings (60%).  



The subcommittees’ vice chairs may be elected from either the private or public sector.  In the event the subcommittee chair steps down, the vice chair cannot take over that position if the vice chair member represents public sector.  In that situation, an election would be held for the vacant chair position.

Currently, Susan Wamsley represents Housing and economic development.  Workforce Investment Act (WIA) regulations require that two economic development representatives be on the WDB.   Since the Operator of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) programs also represents the Economic Development Agency, the state has directed the WDB Bylaws specify the Operator of HUD also be the representative for the Economic Development position in order to fulfill the WIA requirement.


Jerry reviewed the amendment on the establishment of a 501(c)(3), which the WDB approved.  He noted staff has been working closely with County Counsel who has recommended the full WDB serve as the board of directors.  


Ms. Wamsley noted the WDB Strategic Plan goals are listed on page 4.  She recommended omitting the goals in the Bylaws because if left in, it would be necessary to amend the Bylaws every time there is a change in the Plan.  She also suggested that in the first long paragraph beginning with “In order to accomplish…,” the first seven words be deleted.  Mr. Bracken added that in the section regarding the Plan, the last sentence “Those functions…,” also be eliminated.


Steve Rocket asked if once amendments to the Bylaws have been made, is there is a requirement that members must see the final product and wait 60 days before voting to approve.  Chairman Dada indicated that is not a requirement.  Robin added that the discussion of the Bylaw amendments at today’s meeting be made available to the public.

Status:
Motion approved.  Forwarded to the Board of Supervisors for concurrence.
Action Item #1.5 – Determine the WDB Meeting Schedule for 2005
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board set their calendar of scheduled meetings for 2005 as follows, with meetings beginning at 11:30 a.m.:



March 16

June 15
September 14
December 7



Moved by Michael Bracken, seconded by Claudia Castorena.

Discussion:
Chairman Dada recognized Susan Loew, the DPSS Interim Director.  He also acknowledged the new WDB banner displayed on the wall which will also be exhibited at various events.  



To allow the Culinary Academy to cater the meetings, Nova noted the recommended December meeting date was changed to the first week in the month because the Culinary Academy students are out of class the second week in December.

Status:
Motion approved.  
Action Item #1.6–Setting Goals for Adopt-a-City, Adopt-a-Legislator &
Adopt-a-Chamber
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board set the following goals for Adopt-a-City, Adopt-a-Legislator and Adopt-a-Chamber and that WDB members update the corresponding lists by continuing to volunteer, commit to volunteer or remove themselves from any of the initiatives.



Moved by Jim King, seconded by Mike Bracken.

Discussion:
Nova advised that establishing measures for the WDB initiatives is because there has been little or no progress.  At the November Executive Committee meeting, it was suggested to have members sign up for Adopt-a-City and have achievable goals accomplished every quarter.  With Adopt-a-Legislator, the goal would be to have a certain number of elected officials visiting a center every quarter, with the goal to have each one of them visit by the end of the year.  With Adopt-a-Chamber, eight chambers would be contacted every quarter to become engaged in workforce development.  Members recommended a speaker’s bureau be established: one for business resources and one for goals/strategic plan/Summit.  A progress report on these three items would be presented at each meeting.  


Nova distributed copies of the sign-up list.  Greg Doonan noted that the Coachella Valley Chamber was not listed; Ms. Wamsley advised that the Hispanic Chamber should also be included.  


Chairman Dada commented that members are engaged in various areas of the county. To get more businesses connected, members need to go to the chambers and be the leaders for workforce development.  Most chambers have an economic development committee, and some chambers have expressed interest in having a workforce development/economic development committee.  Members would assist the chambers establish, or include in an existing committee, workforce development.


Nova informed that the Community & Governmental Relations Committee will create speaking points to assist members in approaching the chambers.  Prior to members contacting the chambers, staff will survey the chambers to ascertain their involvement in workforce development.


Mr. Bracken volunteered for the Palm Desert Chamber, and Ms. Stuart volunteered for the Calimesa Chamber.



Regarding Adopt-a-Legislator, Ric Olalde indicated that some legislators are not responsive.  He suggested the Executive Committee make the initial contact.


Adopt-a-City, Kathy Boyer noted out of the 24 cities, four have been contacted.  She expressed her commitment to setting up appointments in the next six months.


The following were decided as measurable, achievable goals to be completed by the end of the year:

· Adopt-a-City: contact 20 cities
· Adopt-a-Legislator: 10 legislator visits

· Adopt-a-Chamber: contact half of the chambers
Status:
Motion approved.
Action Item #1.7 – WDB Member Initiatives
Subject:
amendment to the wdb bylaws

Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board direct staff to provide a draft non-WDB member nomination process to the Executive Committee for review.



Moved by John Azzaretto, seconded by Ric Olalde.

Discussion:
Michael Bracken inquired about the possibility to appoint certain people to committees without having them serve on the WDB.  He reported that Rick Daniels, Paul Hiller’s counterpart in the Coachella Valley, has expressed interest in serving on a committee.  



Robin Zimpfer noted that anyone can attend any of the meetings, so as a non-board member, he could attend.  Mr. Azzaretto suggested the chair of a WDB committee present a nomination recommendation to the Executive Committee for approval to appoint a non-WDB member to a specific committee.  



Jerry cautioned that approving a non-WDB member to a WDB committee without being appointed by the Board of Supervisors may be circumventing the Board of Supervisors’ wishes.



Mr. Bracken commented that once the Executive Committee ratifies the recommendation of a non-WDB member to serve on a WDB committee, it would then go to the Board of Supervisors for their approval.  He advised that the WDB goals are to expand private sector involvement and engage businesses in this region that creates jobs.  



Robin suggested providing a draft non-WDB member nomination process to the Executive Committee for review and approval.  
The majority of members on each committee (except for the Council for Youth Development) will be comprised on WDB members, and non-WDB members will not be counted in establishing a quorum.  
.Status:
Motion approved.
Jaime Hurtado informed that beginning January 1, Supervisor Ashley will be the chair of the Board of Supervisors.  Also, Jeff Stone will become part of the Board, replacing Jim Venable in District 3.  Supervisors Ashley and Stone have been appointed to the WDB as per the Board of Supervisors Appoints Reorganization for 2005.  Mr. Hurtado will continue being Supervisor Ashley’s liaison to the WDB, and Supervisor Stone will assign one of his staff to be his liaison.  It was suggested to have the two supervisors attend a meeting in order to acquaint themselves with the members.
Mr. Bracken reported the Ferguson Enterprise will be locating in the city of Indio.  The construction trade business will employ 50.
Rick Collins commented on a recent meeting convened by Jerry and attended by representatives from all of the community colleges to work in better partnership, share resources and discuss what each is doing as far as workforce development.  He recognized Jerry in leading the initiative.
Kathy Boyer distributed the city progress report for the month ending November.  She stated four cities have committed to the first-source hiring agreement.  Included in the report was information as to what cities staff are working with, at their request, as well as the services we are providing to the businesses.  
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board authorize the Chair, acting on behalf of the Board, to sign the Reconnecting Youth Memo which will be sent to the White House.



Moved by Jim King, seconded by Michael Bracken.
Discussion:
Felicia Miller provided background information on the Reconnecting Our Youth Memo to the White House.  A group of national, state and local organizations have come together in order to do a better job advocating youth on the type of policy and legislation to gain support in order for youth to make it in the world.  They drafted the memo to be sent to the White House, covering a number of youth legislation.  Numerous organizations have already signed the memo, and the WDB is being requested to also sign.
Status:
Motion approved.

Information Item #2.1 – Connect-a-City
Mr. Rockett noted the word ‘adopt’ in Adopt-a-City sounds demeaning and suggested replacing it with the word ‘connect.’

Information Item #2.2 – Connect-a-Chamber
In relation to Mr. Rockett’s suggestion, Adopt-a-Chamber will be replaced with Connect-a-Chamber.
Information Item #2.3 – Connect-a-Chamber
In relation to Mr. Rockett’s suggestion, Adopt-a-Chamber will be replaced with Connect-a-Chamber.
Information item #2.4 – Inland Empire Economic Partnership’s PR Results
Paul Hiller explained that two months, 20 cities in the Inland Empire partnered with IEEP to develop a marketing plan for attracting companies to the area.    Porter Novelli, one of the nation’s largest public relations firms and one of the tope five largest in the world, was selected to conduct the major national public relations campaign media blitz to attract companies with high paying jobs.  Porter Novelli has been meeting with various cities this week and will continue conducting meetings through mid January.  Part of the process is to define the industry target that each city is looking for and which the county agrees on.  Those will be the industries to attract.  One million dollars will be spent in the three years on this promotional campaign.  Mr. Hiller will provide information on the campaign to the WDB as to what the targeted industries are in order to be able to prepare for the jobs coming from those industries.   
Information Item #2.5 – Workforce Development Summit Results
Chairman Dada reported the November Summit was a success, and keynote speaker Vickie Bradshaw was impressed with the event and the turnout.  The Gas Company gave $5,000 for the 2004 Summit and has pledged another $5,000 for the 2005 Summit.  Staff is in the process of securing a speaker and time frame for the Summit which is tentatively scheduled for September.  
Information Item #2.6 – 2004 Workforce Development Report
Jerry gave a PowerPoint presentation.  Highlights included:

· WIA has 13 standards which each WIB is responsible

· 2002-exceeded 11, failed two
· 2003-exceeded 11, failed two

· 2004-exceeded 13, failed none
The first State of Workforce Development Report unveiled at the Summit looked at a small group of the population serving workforce development but did not address WIA.  In future reports, WIA will be discussed along with GAIN, EDD and Rehabilitation.  
· 2004 Activity Report/Total Visits to the WDCs

For the first time in five years, there was a decrease in the number of people using our centers as reported from July 1, 2003 through June 30, 2004.  Jerry reported that currently, EDA is able to provide information on the performance of those enrolled in our program but cannot provide information for everyone who came into the centers as to finding a job, retention, etc.
· WDB/EDA has the third best veterans program in the state
· Business Resources
· Postcards sent quarterly to businesses
· EDA, along with EDD and DPSS, assist at job fairs
· Riverside/San Bernardino Counties have the third highest layoffs in the state during the second quarter of last year with over 4,000.  In Riverside County, we can only account for 400, so we are currently working with EDD to identify where the other 3,600 are.  It is clear the reporting system needs to be fixed because apparently we are not being notified about all of the layoffs.

· Thanked DPSS for helping to fund the mobile WDC
· Five Youth Opportunity Centers (YOC) need to be certified by September 2005.  The Jurupa and Hemet YOCs have been certified.

· The EDGE project if going forward
· Temecula WDC is moving into the county center location.

Chairman Dada noted that Jerry is a tremendous asset to what the WDB does and expressed appreciation to staff and looks forward to working with Jerry and staff in 2005.   
Information Item #2.7 – Alliance for Education
Nova distributed copies of the Committee Strategies Update.

Information Item #2.8 – Business Outreach Committee (BOC)
None
Information Item #2.9 – Career Development Committee (CDC)
CDC Chair Visser informed that the next CDC meeting is scheduled for January 20. 
Information Item #2.10 – Community & Government Relations Committee (C&GRC)
None
Information Item #2.11 – Council for Youth Development (CYD) Report
CYD Chair Richard Lemire reported the CYD is working on several initiatives including the No Child Left Behind Act and is working with the county Youth Commission to conduct a diversity workshop at the March Youth Summit.
Information Item #2.12 – Chairman’s Report
Chairman Dada announced that DHL has been approved to conduct business at March Air Reserve Base.  He continues to be engaged in Sacramento and Washington, D.C., as related to the WDB and workforce development.  He and Jerry went to Sacramento recently and individually spoke with several of the governor’s key cabinet members.  
Chairman Dada commented that as a member of the National Association of Workforce Boards (NAWB),  he is proud to represent the WDB and indicated the WDB members are doing a great job, making their board in the top 10% overall in the nation.  He noted that NAWB members have remarked on the outstanding WDB/EDA marketing materials.

Reauthorization of WIA is still pending, and there may be changes in the Department of Labor leadership.

Chairman Dada advised that he is looking forward to working with Mr. King and will continue to work with staff in representing the WDB in Sacramento and Washington, D.C.  

Information Item #2.13 – Administrator’s Report
Robin conveyed Brad Hudson’s appreciation to members for their commitment to improving the state of workforce development in Riverside County.  The state of the workforce is one of the most important factors in economic development when attracting quality businesses to the county.  Robin thanked the members for working with EDA and wished them happy holidays.
INFORMATION ITEM #2.13 – PUBLIC COMMENTS
None 

ADJOURNMENT

The December 16, 2004 Workforce Development Board meeting was adjourned at 1:25 p.m.









PAGE  
8
                                                                                                                                                                 Page                                                                                                                                                        

